MANORBIER COMMUNITY COUNCIL (MCC)
Full Council Meeting held at Jameston Village Hall, Jameston
Monday 3 February 2014
DRAFT MINUTES

Public Participation Session took place from 7.32pm until 7.38pm  
Present: Cllr Ray Hughes (Chair), Cllr Rob Hall, Cllr Raymond Hine, Cllr Mrs Marcia Kidney, Cllr Peter Kidney, Cllr John Long, Cllr Terry Williams and Ian Morris (Clerk and Proper Officer). County Councillor Phillip Kidney was also present.
Cllr Hughes reminded Members that the meeting was being taped using a digital voice recorder. 

24/14
To receive any apologies for absence: Cllr Mrs Lynda Parker and Cllr John Williams. 

25/14
Absent without apology: Cllr Malcolm Calver and Cllr Terry John. 

26/14
To receive any declarations of interest: Cllr Peter Kidney and Cllr Hall both declared a personal 
interest in agenda item 10 – ‘to consider an update on legal matters concerning the draft agreement 
between MCC and Manorbier United Football Club in respect of the Sports Pavilion at North 
Sportsfield, Manorbier’.

27/14
To approve and sign as a true and correct record the Draft Minutes of the Full Council 
Meeting held on 6 January 2014. Cllr Long proposed that the Draft Minutes be accepted as a 
true and correct record. Seconded by Cllr Hine. Vote taken – 6 in favour, 1 abstention.


At this point in the meeting, Cllr Hughes asked the Clerk to erase the recording of the January 2014  
meeting, in front of Full Council and in line with the policy agreed at item 207/13. Clerk erased the 
recording.  

  28/14
Matters arising from the Full Council Meeting held on 6 January 2014.


Cllr Hughes reported that he had met with Mike Jones, Royal Mail, at Lydstep, about the siting of the 
post box. Royal Mail confirmed that the post box will be moved shortly and be sited alongside the 
bus shelter and notice board.
Clerk confirmed that the Chair of Jameston Community Association (JCA) had written back to MCC confirming that three quotes had been obtained by them for the building insurance of Jameston Village Hall. Clerk read out the letter from JCA which specified the companies contacted and confirming that Ecclesiastical Insurance had been chosen by JCA. This was fully comprehensive insurance and was the cheapest quote received.



Clerk reminded Members of the Pembrokeshire County Council’s (PCC) Leader’s Briefing on the 
financial settlement for 2014/15 taking place on 5 February 2014 and of the One Voice Wales (OVW) 
Area Committee Meeting taking place on 18 February 2014. Cllr Hine volunteered to attend the 
OVW meeting. Clerk to send agenda to Cllr Hine when received from OVW.


Clerk reported that he had written to Environmental Arts about their visit to Manorbier to undertake 
sand scultures on Manorbier Beach (‘Sculpture by the Sea’) and their request for support. 
Environmental Arts had now confirmed that their visit would be during the summer school 
holidays. They would also hope to work 
with any event that the Castle, Pub or School may be 
undertaking at the same time. MCC to liaise with Environmental Arts nearer the time.


Clerk reported that Glyn Edwards Office Equipment Ltd had now agreed to waive their invoice for 
repairs to the old photocopier, following MCC’s purchase of a new photocopier from them. 



Clerk reported that Network Rail had confirmed their attendance at MCC’s April 2014 meeting, in 
order to discuss level crossings in the area. This would take place at 7.00pm on 7 April 2014. Public 
would be invited for this special meeting, ahead of Full Council.



Cllr Hughes wished to point out that MCC payments to YHA for the rent of Skrinkle Hall did include 
an element attributable to insurance. This was 16% of the inclusive payment to YHA. 

  29/14
To receive and consider any correspondence. Clerk brought forward the correspondence folder 
and Cllr Hughes highlighted the following;
· Correspondence from Cllr Calver requesting various documents provided at the January 2014 Full Council meeting and copies of some correspondence previously discussed by Full Council. Clerk has actioned.
· Letter from Charles Cochrane requesting information, as part of a Freedom of Information request. Clerk has actioned. 
· Email from PCC about a survey on the future of PCC’s Mobile Library service. 

· YHA remittance advice on the refund of costs, lost as a result of the closure of Skrinkle Hall in early 2013. This included £294 refunded to the South Ridgeway Community Association (SRCA). 

· Letter from Graham Willcocks, a local resident, requesting that his name be put forward for consideration for co-option on to Full Council. 

· Notification from HMRC that the Employer Payment Booklet (for PAYE) has been replaced by electronic payments. Clerk to speak with HMRC to request that payments continue to be made via the paying in booklet.

· Email from a group of students asking for help in finding suitable locations for camping when in the area during a walk around the Wales Coastal Footpath. The group will be in Manorbier on 4 August 2014. This walk hopes to raise £25k for a wildlife charity. YHA was suggested by Members. 

· Wales in Bloom email asking that previous entrants to the Wales in Bloom competition complete a short survey. This had been copied to SRCA by the Clerk. Cllr Terry Williams asked that this be sent to Manorbier Gardening Club, too. Clerk to action.

· ITV survey (via OVW) on graveyard management. Chair confirmed that MCC has no graveyard management responsibilities.

· PCC consultation on Biodiversity Supplementary Planning Guidance

· PCC email confirming details of a change of Clerk at Pembroke Town Council

· Request for Donations from Cruse Bereavement Care (Pembrokeshire branch) and YFC Pembrokeshire. Cllr Hall proposed that these requests be considered at the March 2014 meeting of Full Council. Seconded by Cllr Marcia Kidney. Vote taken – all in favour.


All other correspondence was brought forward and taken as noted. All correspondence can be 
viewed by Councillors by contacting Ian Morris, Clerk.
  30/14
To receive and consider the following planning applications and other notices;


a) C1/14/MH/pc – Tree works notification at Garden of Fernley Lodge, Manorbier. Cllr Terry 
Williams proposed that this notification be recommended for approval, seconded by Cllr Peter 
Kidney. Vote taken – all in favour.


No other planning notices had been received. 

   31/14
To receive and consider the Financial Statement from 14 December 2013 to 13 January 2014.  
          

The opening balance on the Community Account at the start of the period was £2,862.14 and

   transactions totalling £3,547.61 had cleared the account. Payments totalling £15,326.00 had been 
paid in to the account, including a £15,000 transfer from the Business Base Rate Tracker Account. 
The closing balance was £14,640.53 The balance of the Base Rate Tracker Account was 
£38,716.37 following the transfer mentioned above and the receipt of the latest annual precept 
payment of £7,193.00p. Cllr Long proposed that the financial statement be accepted as a true and 
accurate record of MCC’s financial position, seconded by Cllr Marcia Kidney. Vote taken – all in 
favour.
  32/14
To receive and consider the County Councillor’s report. County Cllr Phillip Kidney reported;
· A site meeting had been arranged with Simon Rees, PCC, to discuss the bus shelter in Jameston. This was taking place at 2.30pm on 4 February 2014. Councillors Hughes, Hine, Hall, Long and Terry Williams may attend. Councillors hoped that there would be time to visit Skrinkle Bus Stop, too.

· The consultation on the future of PCC’s Mobile Library service was due to end on 17 February 2014. A decision on its future will be going to PCC’s cabinet in (probably) April 2014. 
· County Cllr Kidney would be meeting with an officer from PCC’s Templeton depot on 5 February 2014 to look at potholes and damaged road signs in the area. Cllr Long reminded County Cllr Kidney about the road problems in Manorbier Newton. County Cllr Kidney said he would take the officer to Manorbier Newton as well.
 33/14

To consider an update on the repair of the Community Notice board in Skrinkle. Cllr Hall 
confirmed that he had finished the repairs (made with recycled timber) and the notice board now 
needed to be fixed in to position. Cllr Hall confirmed that this would be undertaken soon. Cllr Hall 
was thanked for his work.
 34/14

To consider an update on legal matters concerning the draft agreement between MCC and 
Manorbier United Football Club, in respect of the Sports Pavilion at North Sportsfield, 
Manorbier. Cllrs Hall and Peter Kidney had earlier declared a personal interest in this item. Clerk 
reported that a letter had been received from MCC’s solicitors (Red Kite) enclosing a contract that 
needed to be agreed by MCC for the work that it had asked Red Kite to undertake on this 
matter. The legal costs are likely to be between £750 and £950 (plus VAT). There may be some 
other small disbursements of around £10. The contract sets out the scope of the work. The 
contract now needed to be signed off by MCC. Clerk read out wording 
provided by Red Kite in 
respect of retaining them to undertake the legal work on this issue. After due and careful 
consideration it was proposed by Cllr Terry Williams that the Chair and Clerk go 
through the terms 
and conditions of the contract with Red Kite and, if content, to arrange for the Chair to sign the 
agreement on behalf of MCC and undertake such action and give such authority 
and/or sign 
such documents as may be considered necessary in the interests of the Manorbier 
Community Council on this matter. Seconded by Cllr Marcia Kidney. Vote taken – all in favour. 


In respect of the Deed of Variation, between Mr and Mrs Kidney and MCC, a draft had now been 
provided to both parties. Cllr Peter Kidney confirmed he had shown this draft to his solicitor and he 
had advised that the Deed of Variation be in the names of Cllr and Mrs Kidney. Cllr Kidney’s solicitor 
had contacted Red Kite and now awaited an amended Deed of Variation for consideration. Cllr 
Kidney confirmed he would be meeting his own legal costs. Full Council thanked Cllr Peter Kidney 
for doing so. Chair confirmed that MCC was continuing to meet utility costs at the sports field.

35/14

To consider an update on the condition of Skrinkle Community Centre (SCC). Cllr Hughes 
confirmed that the Hall was still closed. Cllr Hughes reminded members that County Cllr Kidney had 
volunteered to show a copy of the existing lease to experts in County Hall. PCC had now drawn to 
our attention that they consider YHA to be in breach of their agreement and that MCC could consider 
withdrawing from the lease agreement, as the Hall was no longer fit for purpose. MCC could write to 
YHA to confirm that unless the Hall was made fit for purpose within 8 weeks from the date of this 
meeting, MCC could relinquish the lease agreement. Cllr Terry Williams noted that MCC was back to 
square one with Skrinkle Hall, following repairs undertaken last year after previous weather damage. 
Cllr Hughes understood that a sub-contractor that had undertaken previous repairs for the YHA had 
now gone bankrupt. Cllr Long suggested MCC get on to YHA straight away. Cllr Hughes confirmed 
he had suspended rental payments to YHA until further notice. Cllr Terry Williams proposed that the 
Clerk write again to YHA to say that unless Skrinkle Hall was made fit for purpose within 8 weeks,  
including having sight of any relevant safety certificates, MCC would withdraw from the lease 
agreement with them. Seconded by Cllr Long. Vote taken – all in favour. County Cllr Kidney was 
thanked for his work in liaising with PCC on this matter. Chair again confirmed that SRCA had been 
sent a cheque for £294 in settlement of loss of income following the earlier weather damage and 
closure of Skrinkle Hall.


 36/14

To receive an update on issues around the enhancement work to Jameston Play Area. Clerk 
confirmed that a meeting had taken place on site with SMP at which Cllrs Hughes, Long and 
Terry Williams had also attended. This had resulted in the recommendation that the eleven-a-side 
goalpost would not be a sensible fit in the play area and that MCC be sent a revised list of equipment 
by SMP, to include a basketball post and an additional springer, (popular with younger children) in 
place of the goal post. This goal post would also have incurred high installation costs. Cllr Hall 
understood that Rob Izzard was storing a basketball post and hoop previously installed at the play 
area. Clerk to ask Mr Izzard if he still has the post.It was also noted during the visit that the zip wire 
handle was also now missing. Clerk said that the revised quotation had now been received from 
SMP and totalled £18,309.27 plus VAT. Cllr Hine asked about safety inspections at the play area 
and mentioned the existing matting. Cllr Hughes confirmed that the SMP representative considered 
the matting safe (for the time being). Clerk said that there was an outstanding query raised with PCC 
about future safety inspections and any transition period, ahead of MCC taking on this area of 
responsibility. Cllr Terry Williams proposed that MCC accept this revised quote, including the 
basketball post. Seconded by Cllr Marcia Kidney. Vote taken – all in favour. Cllr Terry Williams 
mentioned that he had heard that the Welsh Government was now offering grant support for 
maintaining play areas. County Cllr Kidney was asked to keep a watching brief on this possible 
source of help. SMP had also confirmed that they will hold a site meeting immediately ahead of 
the installation of the equipment. SMP were offering a 30 day credit on payment of costs.
 37/14

To revisit and approve MCC policy on document retention. Clerk reminded Members that MCC 
had discussed this issue at the May 2013 meeting. In respect of planning and correspondence 
documents it had been agreed that these documents be kept for 2 years. Clerk now felt that planning 
documents could be destroyed at an earlier stage – once the planning decision had been made. Cllr 
Hughes asked if Members were content. Cllr Hall proposed that planning documents be destroyed 
once a decision had been made. Seconded by Cllr Terry Williams. Vote taken – all in favour.



In respect of correspondence received, Clerk suggested that these documents be kept for one year 
and not two. Councillors suggested that some of the more mundane, non-action 
correspondence 
(such as circulars) be kept for only six months. Cllr Long proposed that correspondence be 
kept for 6 months but, at the Clerk’s discretion, some correspondence could be 
kept for longer. 
Seconded by Cllr Hall. Vote taken – 6 in favour, 1 abstention.

 38/14

To approve the following outstanding invoices for payment;

a)  Clerk’s office expenses - £48.49p. Cllr Terry Williams proposed that this invoice be approved and paid, seconded by Cllr Hall. Vote taken – all in favour.

b) R C Izzard – grass cutting - £1,485.60p. Cllr Peter Kidney proposed that this invoice be approved and paid, seconded by Cllr Long. Vote taken – all in favour.
 39/14
  To consider any outstanding or emergency issues before Council. Clerk asked that the 
following urgent invoices be paid;


a) Welsh Water - £0.17p. Latest invoice included a rebate, hence the small amount. This payment 
related to the sports pavilion at North Sports field, Manorbier. Cllr Peter Kidney proposed that this be 
paid, seconded by Cllr Terry Williams. Vote taken – all in favour. Chair donated £0.17p to meet this 
cost.

b) SWALEC - £94.51p. Latest quarterly electricity payment for the sports pavilion and North Sports field, Manorbier. Cllr Hine proposed that this payment be made, seconded by Cllr Marcia Kidney. Vote taken – all in favour.

c) Aon - £5.16p. This related to an increase in insurance premium following the addition of MCC’s new photocopier to MCC’s insurance policy with Aon. Cllr Long proposed that this payment be made, seconded by Cllr Terry Williams. Vote taken – all in favour.


Cllr Hughes reminded Members about the letter received from Mr Willcocks about his request to be considered for co-option. Chair outlined the co-option procedure. Cllr Terry Williams proposed that the co-option procedure be undertaken by the Clerk, seconded by Cllr Hine. Vote taken – all in favour.

Cllr Hughes reminded Members about PCC’s consultation on the future of the mobile library service. Cllr Hughes felt strongly that this service should be retained and considered that MCC’s views should be sent to PCC. Members agreed that MCC should sound its support for this service, particularly for the elderly residents in a rural community. Cllr Hine proposed that the Clerk send a letter to PCC outlining MCC’s views and support for retaining the existing service, seconded by Cllr Terry Williams. Vote taken – all in favour.


Cllr Hughes referred to the earlier public participation session (not Minuted) and asked that the agenda for the March 2014 meeting includes an item on the provision of a new community notice board at Manorbier Newton.


Cllr Peter Kidney suggested that a letter of congratulation be sent to Bruce Tasker, a native of Manorbier, following his achievements in representing Great Britain in the European Championships and Winter Olympics (Bobsleigh). Members agreed and Cllr Hall agreed to let Clerk know a postal address. Cllr Peter Kidney asked that an update and consideration of an award/plaque be considered by Full Council at the March 2014 meeting.
Cllr Hughes confirmed that the next meeting of Full Council was scheduled for Monday, 3 March 2014,
at 7.30pm, at Jameston Village Hall, Jameston.  
There being no further business to discuss, the meeting was closed at 9.00pm.
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